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Salty 
Rev. Todd Sutton 

A while back, and yes, this is one of those stories that lives forever (in infamy in our family), a 
while back, we had what I’ll call an incident at the Bechtle Thanksgiving. 

One of my aunties (whose name is withheld to protect the guilty), she was on this over-the-top 
diet. And not just at home or with her immediately family, but that fateful Thanksgiving, with all 
of us too.  

So I’m not sure exactly when we realized what was going on, but it went down like this. I had a 
huge plate of food. Turkey, green bean casserole, cranberry sauce (from a can) and mashed 
potatoes, of course. 

And I was getting into them. But then I tasted something. At first, I didn’t make much of it. 
Thought it was just an anomaly, glitch, variance on what was otherwise a very nice plate. A little 
something that didn’t taste right. So I looked around. Everybody else seemed to be enjoying their 
food. So I got back to work. 

But that taste, at first it was just bland, not much to it, but then it was kind of sour, almost 
lemony. And in the end, it was, well, it wasn’t good. And it took over the whole plate. Seemingly 
infecting every morsel of food. 

So I’m thinking, What happened to Thanksgiving dinner? My brother and stepdad, Coach, were 
thinking the same thing, making faces, not hiding their displeasure at all. 

So we huddled and consulted. What was it? What had happened? What had taken over our 
plates? What had ruined Thanksgiving dinner (at least from a purely culinary point of view)? 

Well, church, it was non-fat mashed potatoes. Mashies (as my Mom calls them) made not with 
butter or cream or whole milk or half & half or whatever; but with some God-forsaken non-dairy, 
non-fat, non-sodium, non-anything with any flavor at all yogurt. I’m not even sure that qualifies 
as real yogurt. The gravy was an issue too.* 

And they were awful! Killed the rest of the plate too! Seriously, it was a Thanksgiving travesty! 

And that was it, church. Because there wasn’t a non-fat, non-salt, non-dairy, non-good batch and 
a regular, rich, creamy, delicious batch. There were just those flavorless mashed potatoes. The 
mashies that had lost their flavor. 

And what are those good for? Nothing! Except the bin, I mean. Which is where they ended up 
that Thanksgiving.  
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And yes, this has something to do with our Scripture for this morning. So let’s pray: Your Word, 
God. For your people. Through your Spirit. Amen.  

Our text is from Luke (chapter 14, verses 25 through 35). Hear God’s Word . . . 

Now large crowds were traveling with him. And he turned and said to them, “Whoever comes to 
me and does not hate father and mother, wife and children, brothers and sisters, yes, and even 
life itself, cannot be my disciple. Whoever does not carry the cross and follow me cannot be my 
disciple. 

“For which of you, intending to build a tower, does not first sit down and estimate the cost, to see 
whether he has enough to complete it? Otherwise, when he has laid a foundation and is not able 
to finish, all who see it will begin to ridicule him, saying, ‘This fellow began to build and was not 
able to finish.’ 

“Or what king, going out to wage war against another king, will not sit down first and consider 
whether he is able with ten thousand to oppose the one who comes against him with twenty 
thousand? If he cannot, then, while the other is still far away, he sends a delegation and asks for 
terms of peace. 

“So therefore, none of you can become my disciple if you do not give up all your possessions. 
Salt is good; but if salt has lost its taste, how can it be used for seasoning? It is fit neither for the 
soil nor for the manure pile; they throw it away. Let anyone with ears to hear listen!” 

The Word of the LORD . . . 

You know, sometimes we read a text, and it’s easy to say Thanks be to God! But other times, like 
today, it’s not so easy. This is a tough one, church. But it’s God’s Word, so we can all say: Thanks 
be to God! 

Let us pray . . . 

And now may the words of my mouth and the meditations of our hearts be acceptable in thy 
sight, O LORD, our Rock and our Redeemer.  

And all of God’s people said: Amen. 

The point of this sermon is simple. It’s about making Jesus #1. And yes, being salty! And for 
those of us who would be disciples, people of the Way, followers, we’ve got to think about that. 
That’s what Jesus just told us. 
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You see, all these folks following Jesus, they were good-to-go, fired up, gung-ho. But did they 
really know what they were signing up for? B/c the disciples didn’t. They didn’t understand 
crucifixion and resurrection when it happened. So they sure didn’t understand it before. 

And these folks Jesus is speaking to in our verses this morning, they don’t understand it either. 
And he’s not just speaking to them, but us too. And he’s saying this is no little thing, this is big, 
this isn’t easy, this is tough. 

This Way, this following Jesus, this taking up our cross, this giving up all our stuff, this cost of 
discipleship and this hating family is tough stuff, church. So before we get in too deep, we need 
to think on that. 

Because Jesus needs a salty church. Not mashed potatoes made with non-fat, non-dairy, non-salt, 
etc, but ones made with real butter and real cream and yes, some salt.  

Last Sunday, I mentioned that I make the macaroni and cheese for most of our family gatherings. 
Well, me or Ces, but it’s my recipe. Actually came to me in the middle of the night. An epiphanic 
event. That as a joke, btw. 

I digress. Back to mac and cheese. There’s a reason why most folks like it. B/c it’s made with 
Campbell’s Cheddar Cheese soup. Sodium-loaded cheddar cheese soup. And Cabot Farms 
pepper jack cheese (from Costco). And whole milk, sometimes even half and half. And stick and 
a half of salted butter. And some macaroni too. 

That’s why it’s good. B/c, to use Jesus’ words, it’s salty! Or in other words, it’s got flavor! Btw, 
somebody tried to make it healthy one time? Don’t do that. It’s NOT. 

And don’t take this too far. I’m not talking about our diet. I’m preaching about what kind of 
Christians we’re called to be. Yes, I’ve got opinions about how good non-fat, non-dairy, non-salt 
is. I mean, they put all that other stuff in there to make it taste so bad, but that’s not the point. 

This isn’t cooking class, this is about Jesus’ followers being merciful, just, gracious, loving! So 
there’s no going through the motions. Not with this Scripture there’s not.  

God comes first, church. Jesus is who we follow. Got it? Good! Because we need to consider 
that. Like we were a thinking about building a tower or a king deliberating about going to war.  

Actually, that first parable can be understood in two ways. Out in the country, we’re talking 
about a farmer. Because towers were built over vineyards so that folks could watch out for 
thieves and animals. But you’ve got to calculate  costs first. And make sure you’ve got the $. Or 
else you get ½ done, a tenth done, whatever. And everybody laughs, b/c, well, you’re a moron. 
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That parable might also concern Herod’s Temple in Jerusalem. It was a huge project. One that 
not only Herod worked on, but others too. Know what happened to that Temple? It was burned to 
the ground.  

So think about it like a king thinks about war. If you can’t afford one, don’t fight one. Sign a 
treaty.  

It’s gut check, time, church. Time to look in the mirror, and see if we’ve got it in us. B/c 
following Jesus isn’t about showing up at church on occasion or serving on a board. Or even 
cracking the Bible once a week and saying your prayers before you go to bed at night. But much 
more than that. 

Look, it’s not always easy. And it’s certainly not (as some on TV will tell you anyways) all health 
and wealth. Nope, it can be very hard. Look no further than how Jesus died. 

So what’s it about? It’s about doing the math, and putting Jesus first. Even before those things we 
hold most dear. And doesn’t our Bible use quite the word to say all that. It says we need to hate 
in order to follow Jesus.  

And even though some scholars note this might just mean turning away from something, and 
some preachers might say don’t get into all that, the NRSV says hate. 

And why would they do if it doesn’t mean that? If hate, in the Semitic sense used by Jesus, 
doesn’t mean the same as hate in the North American English sense of today, why not translate it 
another way? 

Good questions. Truthfully, I don’t have all the answers. Unless, Jesus is simply trying to make a 
very strong point, and hate is the strongest way to make it. And here’s the point. It’s not to hate 
parents, spouses, kids, siblings, lives. It’s to LOVE Jesus! More than anything else. 

First and foremost, that’s what discipleship is about! 

It’s about being salty! And not losing that flavor. Because the world doesn’t need any more low-
sodium, or even worse, non-salt Christians. We need flavor and passion and conviction, we need 
spirit and energy and commitment!  

The world needs salty Christians, church. 

Christians that will visit the sick and shut-in, the lonely and the imprisoned. Christians that will 
deliver flowers and stay to talk. 
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The world needs Christians that will prepare meals and serve those in need, those going through 
a difficult time at places like Rainbow Place. Church, the world needs Christians that will give 
thanks and give gifts and give abilities and give time to those in need in our community.  

Warner, the world needs gracious, forgiving, just, kind, joyful, loving Christians. That’s what I 
mean by Salty. 

Amen.  


